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From the Riverkeeper 
 
Happy Anniversary to you! 
 
 It was two years ago next month that I filed our 
incorporation papers.  We didn’t accomplish a great deal 
in 2005 as we waited for IRS approval and searched for 
seed money.  The year 2006 was a different story.  
Among our accomplishments were: 
 

· Removal of abandoned barge and derelict boats 
· Removal of illegal pier and stopping numerous 

other violations of critical area law 
· Focusing attention on critical area enforcement 
· Focusing attention on bacteria issues and 

initiating bacteria testing program 
· Obtaining funding for shoreline restoration 
· Conducting a submerged aquatic vegetation 

survey 
· Obtaining a pump out boat to operate in West 

and Rhode Rivers next summer. 
 

We also opened our office at Discovery Village and 
hired Amy and Erica and completed a major upgrade to 
our website.  In some ways, I think our best measure of 
our success has been the support we have received in our 
community.  More than 450 people have asked to 
receive our newsletter.  More than 175 people have 
made contributions. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 Early next year we will begin our first general 
membership drive.  Each of you will get an e-mail or a 
letter asking you to become a member by contributing a 
minimum of $35.  Financial support from the 
community not only helps fund our operations; it 
demonstrates to foundations that their grant funds are 
going to a group that is supported by the community.  A 
broad positive response to the membership drive is 
critical to our goal of creating a self-sustaining 
organization that will be here to continue the fight for 
clean water until the job is done.   
 

I hope you will stand with us. 
 



 
 

 
Around the Watershed 
 

Lesley Hellstern spotted these eagles in Beverly 
Pond while walking her dog at Beverly-Triton Beach 
Park. Her husband Bruce snapped the photo a few 
minutes later. Our experts speculate that they are male 
eagles that locked talons while engaged in an aerial 
dispute over territory. They would have spiraled down 
into the water. Bruce reports that, after taking the photo, 
he returned home to call authorities and, when he 
returned a few minutes later, the eagles were gone. 

 
The News 
 
Name the Honey Dipper 
 
 In the last issue we talked about the serious issue 
of bacteria in our rivers.  Both rivers have been listed by 
the EPA as “impaired” by bacteria for several years.  
The main sources of bacteria in the rivers are: 

· Sewage treatment plant malfunction and 
overflows 

· Leaking septic systems 
· Wild and domestic animal wastes 
· Waste from recreational boaters 

 
We are concerned with all of these sources.  Flush tax 
money will be used to upgrade sewage treatment plants 
and septic systems.  And, believe it or not, if all of us 
picked up after our pets, it would make a difference.  
Now we also have a chance to do something about the 
overboard discharge of waste from boats. 
 
 There are between 2500 and 3000 boats that use 
our rivers during the summer.  There are fewer than 
1500 pump outs a year.  That tells us that a lot of waste 
is going overboard.  Of course it is illegal to discharge 
waste overboard but there is no enforcement of the law.  
Rather than threaten boat owners with tougher 

enforcement, we would like to make proper waste 
disposal so easy that everyone will do it voluntarily. 
 
 The city of Annapolis has operated a pump out 
boat for at least 10 years.  In early November, Annapolis 
took delivery of a new pump out boat and donated the 
old one to us. 
 
 Our plan is to operate the boat from July 1st until 
Labor Day.  It will operate at least five days per week – 
Thursday through Monday – from 9 until 6.  Boaters can 
contact us by phone or VHF radio and we will pump out 
their holding tanks at no charge.  We will also work with 
marinas to pump out boats during the week so that 
owners won’t have to be bothered by pump outs on 
weekends. 
 
 If you have any suggestions about how to 
encourage people to pump out, please let us know. 
 
To rename our new pumpout boat we are holding a 
“Name the Honey Dipper Contest”.  Suggestions can be 
sent to bob@westrhoderiverkeeper.org.   
 

 
Annapolis Harbor hands-off the pumpout boat. 
(Bob Agee; City of Annapolis 
Ric Dahlgren; Harbormaster, Annapolis Harbor  
George Ward; Deputy Harbormaster, Annapolis Harbor 
Bob Gallagher; West/Rhode Riverkeeper 
Kristin Flemming; Maryland DNR) 
 
 

Critical Area Victory 
 
 The county’s practice of granting retroactive 
variances to people who have built in the critical area 
buffer without required variances has undermined public 
confidence in the law and encouraged some to violate 
the law. 
 
 Beginning last summer, I started working with a 
group of neighbors in Shady Oaks to oppose a 
retroactive variance for a large carport built without the 
required variance and only 18 feet from John’s Creek.  



The owner of the property had received at least two 
retroactive variances in the past.  After two nights of 
hearings, the Board of Appeals on November 27, 2006, 
denied the variance. 
 
 The Board acknowledged our position that 
granting the variance would reward the owner’s illegal 
behavior and to do so would be detrimental to the public 
welfare.  We think this decision will be useful in 
opposing retroactive variances for other repeat offenders. 
 
    In other critical area news, a few days after the 
decision reported above, the Board of Appeals issued its 
decision on Little Dobbins Island. You may recall that 
the owner cleared the 2 acre island and built a large 
house, pool and other structures without required permits 
or variances. The Board of Appeals decision would let  
the owner keep the house and driveway but require him 
to remove everything else. This decision again rewards 
the owner for violating the law, in as much as he 
probably could not have gotten permission to build the 
house as he did. And, it encourages others to break the 
law. Either side may appeal the decision. 
    Two members of the Board of Appeals have 
consistently stood against this kind of behavior. Each of 
the seven Board of Appeals seats is up for 
reappointment. If this is important to you, you might let 
your delegate know that you want a Board of Appeals 
that will stop rewarding illegal behavior. 

To do that, call Councilman Ed Reilly at 410 
721 2461 and let him know what you think. And, if you 
really want to get     the message to the Council, join us 
at the Council chambers at 44 Calvert Street in 
Annapolis on Monday December 18th at 7:00 P.M. 
when the Council will consider the appointments. 
   Among the earliest official acts of new County 
Executive John Leopold was the issuance of an 
executive order promising to get tough with critical area 
violators. Leopold also criticized the decision of the 
Board of Appeals in the Little Dobbins Island case.   

On December 12th, three other AA County 
Riverkeepers and I met with County Executive John 
Leopold to discuss our concerns with critical area 
reform, storm water, several pending development 
projects and other issues. 
 

Looking Brighter at Blackwater 
 
 This story proves once again that a mobilized 
community can stop an impending environmental 
disaster. 
 
 Developers planned to construct more than 3000 
houses, a golf course, conference center and retail space, 
much of it in the critical area, on the shores of the Little 
Blackwater River a short distance upstream from the 

Blackwater National Wildlife Refuge, near Cambridge.  
Over the objection of the Federal managers of the 
Refuge, adjacent landowners and almost every 
environmental group in the state, the City of Cambridge 
and Dorchester County approved the proposal.  The state 
declined to intervene.  It looked to everyone like a done 
deal.  The last hurdle was approval by the Critical Area 
Commission. 
 
 Chesapeake Bay Foundation led an enormous 
effort to mobilize opposition by the public and to 
coordinate with groups like ours.  I testified before the 
General Assembly and the Critical Area Commission.  
The Critical Area Commission received thousands of 
letters, e-mails and phone calls.  The Critical Area  
 
Commission denied the application.  There will be no 
houses built in the critical area.  The state is reported to 
be negotiating to buy and protect much of the land. 
 
 Yes, this project was outside of our watershed 
and wouldn’t affect us directly.  But it would have 
contributed to pollution in the Bay.  They needed our 
help.  We may need theirs someday. 
 

CBF Starts Creekwatchers Program 
 
 Last fall we began recruiting Creekwatchers – 
people who live near or spend time on the water who 
will act as our eyes and ears to identify and report 
pollution problems.  We now have more than 40 
Creekwatchers in almost every creek and major segment 
of our two rivers.  Creekwatchers have reported a wide 
range of concerns, including critical area violations, 
sediment runoff, sewage spills, illegal dumping in the 
rivers, abandoned boats and illegal fishing practices. 
 
 In early November, the Chesapeake Bay 
Foundation announced its new “Mud Busters” program.  
Visit www.cbf.org  for more details.  Mud Busters are 
asked to watch for muddy runoff from construction sites 
and report runoff to CBF.  CBF will then report 
incidents to appropriate authorities. 
 
 If you observe sediment runoff, I hope you will 
let us know, as well as CBF.  If you would like to 
become a Creekwatcher, please give me a call or send 
me an e-mail. 
 

Election Results 
 

State-wide, candidates endorsed by 
environmental groups did very well at the polls. We will 
urge governor elect O'Malley and his appointees to work 
diligently to protect our waters at the state level. Anne 
Arundel County is a different story. Candidates endorsed 



by environmental groups for County Executive as well 
as a delegate seat, a senate seat and more than one 
County Council seat lost, in some cases by a large 
margin. It is too early to know how that will translate 
into environmental policy at the county level. Virtually 
every candidate advocated better management of growth. 
That demonstrates their understanding that a 
continuation of the policy of valuing development over 
the environment is unacceptable to the voters. We will 
extend to the new County Executive the benefit of the 
doubt as we keep a careful watch. 
 

Raffle Winner 
 

Congratulations to raffle winners, Chelsea and 
Will Grimshaw of Arlington, VA.  Chelsea and Will 
took home the hand made bench that was donated for a 
fundraiser by Rhode River artist, Brice Colhoun.  Brice’s 
design was created from recycled Douglas Fir and Pitch 
Pine wood.  Thank you, Brice, for this generous 
donation. 

 

 
 

 
Volunteer Spotlight 

 
Richard Crenshaw is a resident of Shady Side 

and longtime advocate of environmental living.  In 1990 
Richard, an architect and devout environmentalist, 
decided to transform his fascination with saving energy 
and concern for the Bay into a way of life- so he built a 
green home on the West River for he and his wife, 
Maggie.  Crenshaw’s solar-powered eco-house includes 
a composting toilet, a wood pellet stove, interior 
windows, a solar cooker, a wood-cooking stove and 
more features designed and added with the watershed in 
mind. There’s even a tree growing in the atrium-like 
living room. 

 

 
 

Richard has been one of the original 
West/Rhode Riverkeeper supporters and a true advocate 
for watershed protection.  He started the West River 
Observer a monthly newsletter that records observations 
and sightings from 10 River Watchers around the West  
River — such as when the first hummingbird appears, 
which plants have begun to flower and the river’s water 
color.  From there, the data can be used to help look at 
trends and changes, including health issues.  
 

Richard has also been the creator and leader of 
the S.A.V. (submerged aquatic vegetation) survey of this 
past Spring and Fall.   
Thank you, Richard, for your support and leadership.   

 
In other Volunteer News, we would like to 

salute Lloyd Lewis on his Chesapeake Bay Foundation 
Award as the 2006 Maryland Bay Saver of the Year.  
For more than five years, Lloyd has helped the 
Chesapeake Bay Foundation (CBF) place millions of 
oysters onto sanctuary reefs in the Bay.   

 

 
 
Lloyd helps operate CBF’s state-of-the-art 

oyster seeding vessel, the Patricia Campbell, and is in 
charge of spreading millions of oysters and oyster shell 
into the Bay to boost the native oyster population.  
Congratulations, Lloyd.  Thanks for your dedication! 

 
Erica’s Volunteer Corner 

 
My name is Erica Shriver and as mentioned in 

the previous newsletter I am the new Volunteer 
Coordinator for the West/Rhode Riverkeeper.  I am here 
through the AmeriCorps program until July 2007.  My 
job is to develop and manage the volunteer program here 
at the Riverkeeper.  The West/Rhode Riverkeeper relies 



heavily on volunteers, so this part of the newsletter will 
be used to keep you informed of any volunteer 
opportunities and also report on past projects/events that 
have occurred.  I know many of you have expressed in 
someway, whether from our website, mailing, etc. that 
you would be interested in helping the Riverkeeper 
however you could.  We appreciate those responses.  
Please review the specific opportunities described below 
to see if any of them match your interests.  If you don’t 
see something that interests you, please feel free to 
contact me either by email 
Erica@westrhoderiverkeeper.org or phone 410-533-
9002.  You can also visit our website and fill out a 
volunteer form.  We hope to hear from you soon.  
Remember, every little bit helps.   
     Opportunities: 

 
�� Newsletter editorial and production assistance – 

1-2 days per quarter 
�� Land preservation – research easements and 

restrictions in county land records 
�� Boat maintenance and repair – skilled and 

unskilled help to maintain our boat fleet 
including a wooden patrol/tour boat, pumpout 
boat and 28 sloop that is for sale 

�� Office repairs – help to replace some ceiling 
tiles, install some vinyl baseboard, and painting 

�� Accounting – help with Quickbooks 
�� Pumpout Boat – one or two people with flexible 

schedules to learn to operate the pumpout boat 
and cover for the regular operator 

�� Wade-In – help run the kayak race and/or kid’s 
events at SERC Open House 

�� Website – if you have a flair for graphics and/or 
design, help us develop a new look 

�� Water Quality Monitoring – become part of our 
team taking weekly readings for oxygen, 
bacteria, and other parameters or participate in 
our stream “Snapshot” in April 

�� Photography – we need good photos of people, 
events and critters for the newsletter and 
brochures 

�� Research – we need help researching land 
records, permits and other documents 
 

Another opportunity that does not require any dirty 
work is for those original and creative writers out 
there… The Waterkeepr Alliance publishes a quarterly 
magazine called the Waterkeeper and in each issue they 
have a Limmerick Contest.  The limericks are 
Waterkeeper–themed.  If yours is the winning limerick 
the Alliance will donate $100 to the Riverkeeper 
program of your choice.  Good luck and send your 
Waterkeeper themed limerick to 
editor@waterkeeper.org.  
 

Oyster Restoration in the West River 
written by Steve Gauss 

 
Three years ago a few people active in the Shady 

Side and Galesville communities came together to try to 
create some new oyster habitat in the West River. 
Project Oyster - West River (POWeR) was formed and  
with grants from the Chesapeake Bay Trust and Keith 
Campbell Foundation was able to construct two oyster 
reefs on leases that no longer contained any oysters. 
Working with the Chesapeake Bay Foundation a base of 
shell was put down on the two sites and seeded  
with spat (baby oysters).  

 
To provide a continuing source of new oysters 

for the sites members of the community were recruited 
to join the CBF oyster gardening program. This summer 
marked the third year of the POWeR project and our 20-
25 gardeners have now returned over 40,000 adult 
oysters - all happily living on our reef site in the West 
River. Regular inspection of the reef shows large healthy 
oysters and numerous small fish living among the shells. 
We have been very encouraged by the growth of the 
oysters, as well as by the very few number of dead ones 
that are seen in our samples. The oyster gardeners have 
now received their spat for the coming year and will be 
tending their gardens through the winter. Hopefully, next 
spring they will again return a crop of mature oysters.  

 
For pictures and more details about the program, 

visit the web site at www.west-river.org. 
 
Happy Holidays 
 

We want to wish you and your family a 
wonderful holiday season and a healthy and peaceful 
New Year.  Cheers! 
 

 
 



 


